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WHAT A
BLESSING
IT HAS
BEEN TO
WORK
TOGETHER
AS A
SCHOOL
FAMILY

January 2022
Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ,

[ am so pleased to recognize the 75th Anni-
versary of St. Peter Catholic School.

Through the grace of the Holy Spirit, the
generosity of the parish community and
the dedication and vocation of the staff and
parents, St. Peter Catholic School has been
a gift to this community.

Together, students and their parents have
been able to see the beauty of our Catholic
faith as an integral part of their education
and of their life. What a blessing it has been
to work together as a school family to help
so many young people build their faith and
build a strong foundation for life.

My prayers and thanks go out to the re-
ligious communities, staff, parish and
families that have helped this school and

LETTER FROM THE BISHOP

community grow in Christ for the past 75
years. Through the intercession of Mary
our Mother and Saint Peter, may Our Lord
Jesus bless you and watch over you now
and always.

In Christ,
T Luis Rafael Zarama, J.C.L.
Bishop of Raleigh
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INSPIRING
VISIT

hat an inspiring visit our school had from Bishop Luis

Rafael Zarama! Bishop Luis celebrated Mass with our
students, Friday October 15th, in honor of the school’s 75th
birthday. During his homily, he discussed what it means to
be a friend of Jesus, a message that resonated with our little
ones and faculty alike. We are so grateful for his visit, along
with Superintendent Lytia Reese.

Following Mass, Bishop Luis visited with our children in
PreK, followed by a performance by the Hoopsters and a
question-and-answer session with our 7th and 8th graders.

The inspiration from the morning was matched only by the
fun and games in the afternoon. A trivia competition and
kickball tournament had the middle school students hav-
ing a ball, while our PreK-5th graders participated in fun
games that were similar to field day. Everyone got a treat
—be it Kona Ice or ice cream.
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I THANK
EACH OF YOU
FOR YOUR
TIME AND
DEDICATION
TO THE
SCHOOL OVER
ITS PAST 75
YEARS

LETTER FROM THE PASTOR

19 March 2022

Solemnity of Saint Joseph
Friends in Christ,

We hear in the prologue of John that
“the Word became man and made his
dwelling among us.” The true mission
of a Catholic School is to be a place
where each student can encounter the
Incarnate Lord and to come and know
who they are in His love. We have been
tremendously blessed in Greenville, NC
that this mission continues to be carried
out at St. Peter Catholic School.

From modest beginnings 75 years ago
St. Peter Catholic School has grown to
a place that offers many different ed-
ucational opportunities. This has been
made possible due to the dedication
of Religious sisters, Religious brothers,
Lay teachers and Staff, and parents who

over this time have given themselves
to the service of this school and its stu-
dents. I thank each of you for your time
and dedication to the school over its
past 75 years.

I invite you to pray with me for the con-
tinued success and growth of St. Peter in
the future. Be assured of my continued
prayers for you and your families and
may Mary Seat of Wisdom Intercede for
us always.

In Christ,
Rev. James J. Magee III
St. Peter Catholic Church- Pastor



LETTER FROM THE PRINCIPAL

March 2022

Dear St. Peter Catholic School Community,

On behalf of the entire faculty and staff,
[ would like to express my sincerest
gratitude for the support, dedication,
and love that this community has for St.
Peter Catholic School. St. Peter Catholic
School is a Diocesan elementary and
middle school that is rooted in Christ
and founded in love. We strive to build
both the spiritual and academic founda-
tion of our students from Pre-K through
8th grade.

I am honored and humbled to be the
Principal of this amazing institution!
I am proud of the work we do and the
tireless dedication of the people in-
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volved. It is my hope that we will con-
tinue to grow, improve, and be a staple
in Greenville for years to come.

The support of our community allows
us to continue our mission of building
the leaders of tomorrow upon the foun-
dation of Jesus Christ by preparing stu-
dents in spirituality, academics, stew-
ardship, and service. We could not do it
without you. Thank you!

In Christ,
Mrs. Debra Sommer

Principal



n March of 2020 our school was operating school busi-

ness as usual, which quickly halted as news of the pan-

demic spread. With days notice our teachers sprang into
action, getting materials together, learning online platforms
for delivering materials, and coming up with a game plan
for their students. While only missing a couple of school
days to get our bearings straight, our school jumped right
into online learning for the remainder of the school year.

During the 2020-2021 school year, the school offered in-per-
son learning for 170 of the 180 official school days. This was
made possible by the dedication of our teachers and school
families. At the beginning of the year, the school turned
common areas such as the cafeteria, music room, gymnasi-
um, and parts of the Spiritual Life Center of the church into
classrooms. Our students stayed in their one classroom, and
the teachers traveled to teach each of their classes. Specials
teachers for art, music, computer, Spanish, and PE went in
and out of classes throughout the day.
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Each morning all students and teachers
had to complete attestation forms and
have temperature checks before entering
the building. Towards November of 2020,
all the classes went back to changing class-
es, but lunches were a different matter.
Picnic tables were purchased to allow for
as much outside seating and social distanc-
ing as possible.
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MEGAN GETZ, SARA BARTHOLOMEW & LISA PASTOR- THIS WAS PART OF
THE MORNING CREW ON BROTHER PATRICK GREETING STUDENTS AND
TAKING TEMPERATURES IN THE HEIGHT OF THE PANDEMIC.

REMOTE
LEARNING
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During the 2021-2022 school year we have
continued in person learning with Covid
protocols in place. Students and staff wear
masks; however, we no longer conduct
daily temperature checks. Covid cases are
tracked by classes, and students who are
directly exposed are asked to quarantine.
Following the guidelines set in place was a
full time job.




THE STUDENT

BECOMES

THE TEACHER

helsea Parker began
Cschool at Saint Peter’s

in 1996, graduating the
8th grade and moving on to
high school at Arendell Par-
rott Academy and then col-
lege at East Carolina, just
to circle right back to Saint
Peter to begin her teaching
career. In 2013 Miss Park-
er began teaching 4th grade
as Ms. Mary Callery entered
retirement. Chelsea then
moved to middle school to
teach science to our 6th-8th
graders. Chelsea married
her husband, Turner, in the
very same church that her
family has worshipped in for
years; the same pews that
hold her students on Fridays
during school Mass also held
her family and friends as she
said her I do’s. Mrs. Haig-
wood continues to serve our
school as the middle school
science teacher and middle
school director.

Read CSW Spotlight: CHELSEA HAIGWOOD

MRS. CHELSEA HAIGWOOD
8th Grade Homeroom & Middle School Director

ST. PETER

Building the leaders of tomorrow upon the

foundation of Jesus Christ since 1946. SR,
22T

HERE FOR A REASON




MRS. HAIGWOOD PICTURED HERE
WITH HER STUDENTS IN MIDDLE
SCHOOL SCIENCE
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Seint Peter Cethelic Scheol lntegraiee STREAM Pregram

taught art at Saint Peter Catholic School,

he has focused on an interdisciplinary ap-
proach to teaching, very often connecting what
the students are learning in core classes with
projects in art.

For the more than 20 years John Bell has

The Tinkercad computer-aided design model
shown here is student work from the 7th grade
mini-golf project, a joint art and math assign-
ment that combines recreational facility design
with math calculations of area, perimeter, and
materials pricing. This STREAM project was de-
veloped by Mr. Bell and Mrs. Cvetan, one of our
math teachers.

View our robot program: ROBOTICS IN ART AT SPCS




ROBOTS

his school year, each middle school home
room is offered a few weeks of robot con-
struction and programming in art class.
Students experience the art-related field of engi-
neering. Groups of 3 or 4 students work to assem-
ble EV3 Lego robots according to specifications.
Assembly begins with loose parts in a box (cen-
ter right photo). Students program their robots
with the math-based EV3 Classroom iPad app to
accomplish missions on the art room’s robotic ta-
bles (example on bottom right). This year’s coding
challenges involve using gyro sensors for angle
headings and turns or color sensors for following
lines. Through persistence and teamwork, our
students build and program robots to travel to-
ward objects, retrieve them, and return to base.

OPERATORS
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GYM RENOVATIONS

n June of 2018 our gymnasium went
Ithrough a major renovation. For the

three years prior, the Athletic Depart-
ment, led by Megan Getz, raised the funds
necessary to make these improvements.
The old floor, which was a poured floor, was
badly showing its age and had cracks in the
floor. This project brought a much needed
facelift to the school facilities. The floor was
upgraded to a floating wood floor, the lights
were changed to LED lights, a new paint
job was given to all the walls, the bleachers
were replaced with electric bleachers, and
a brand new sound system was installed.
All thanks to our generous donors, a few
Boosterthon fun runs, the Walk with the
Wildcats, and sheer determination to bring
that improvement to the school.

Throughout the years the school colors also
had some changes. In the beginning of St.
Raphael’s - the school colors were green and
gold and the mascot was the Pirates. In 1976
the school changed its name to St. Peter.
Sometime in the 1980’s the school’s mascot
changed from the Pirates to the Wildcats.
At some point school colors changed from
green and gold to kelly green and navy
blue. In 2005 the kelly green transitioned
into hunter green due in large part to the
lack of kelly green collared shirts available.
When the gym floor was redone in 2018 the
athletic department added South Bend gold
as a nod to our original school colors, and
to The University of Notre Dame and for

_ Coach Joe Blick, our dedicated football and
ORIGINAL GYM FLOOR 1996-2018
baseball coach.

ENDOWMENT FUND & FUNDRAISING

The Saint Peter Catholic School Endowment Fund will help us sus-
tain quality catholic education for our future generations. The divi-
dends from this fund will help us sustain quality catholic education
for our future generations. Donating to the endowment fund can be
done online or by stopping by our school office, all donations are tax de-
ductible. Scan this QR code to donate online or visit our website at
www.stpeterscatholicschool.com
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RAPHAEL Saint Raphael School
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September 3, 1946 Saint Peter Catholic School
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in a civil war wea
plantation home on West
Fifth Street
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FIGURINES DONATED TO THE SCHOOL BY LAUREL WALSH, ST. RAPHAEL JACKET DONATED BY
SHE PAINTED THEM IN 1978 FOR HER CHILDREN LAUREL WALSH

Over the course of the year the different fundraisers,
contributions to the annual fund, and endowment fund
help our school make big and small improvements to
our campus. Things like HVAC systems, new flooring,
and painting classrooms all help improve our space.
We cannot do that without the support of our entire
community pitching in where they can.



SAINT RAPHAEL SCHOOL—Greenville

“This country was founded by the bold and cannot be maintained
by the timid,”
Emerson

Vincent 5. Waters, D.D., Bishop of
Raleigh, and construction began in
April of 1953, By October of that year
classes were resumed, Today there are
104 pupils enrolled with three Sisters
and a lay kindergarten teacher staffing

Saint Raphael School of Green-
ville began on August 28, 1946, when

three Sisters Adorers of the Most Pre-
cious Blood opened the books of the
new school for registration in a build-
ing on Fifth Street which was one of

the finest representations of Southern

; ; the school,
architecture in town, The first regis
tration numbered 16, but by the end
of the year had inereased to 24. The

The building, modern and five-
proof, has six classrooms, a caleteria,

library, principal's office and a large

school enjoyed a remarkable popu- .
: it . i is lacated in one of the
larity. By 1952 there were 1584 pupils auditorium. It is loc |
a : i wodeve. 3 ul to serve a
in §ix les, with nursery and kin- new developments ¢ g it
5 e : v mity,
levgart But the progress of the large area of the growing community

cut short by a fire on De. The good will of the people toward

1952, which completely de

£ the school is as evident today as 1L was
stroyed the building,

when it first opened its doors. I'he
A new site in east Greenville was Right Reverend Monsignor Charles

seledled by  the Most  Reverend J. Gable is pastor,
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Good Listeners

We have Rhythm
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HISTORY OF SAINT PETER
CATHOLIC SCHOOL

as Saint Raphael’s School) opened in 1946

on West Fifth Street in Greenville, N.C. The
Sister Adorers of the Blood of Christ, a religious
community, came from Pennsylvania to open a
parochial school. The Sisters lived on the second
floor of the house, and classes were held on the
main floor. A fire destroyed the convent-school
on December 1, 1952, and the school was relo-
cated to a temporary house on East Fourth and
Latham Streets. Within a few days after the fire,
the Bishop of the Diocese of Raleigh selected a
new site on East Fifth Street. On March 29, 1953,
the groundbreaking was held. Construction was
completed on October 15, 1953, and the faculty
and students moved into the new building on
October 21, 1953. The structure is now the pres-
ent Middle School and cafeteria. Over the years,
there were several additions to the original
building such as an additional classroom and

S aint Peter Catholic School (formerly known

space for a library (science lab), and the parish
hall (present library). The Church sanctuary was
formally established in the present cafeteria in
the 1960’s. Later, the cafeteria (present com-
puter lab) was relocated to the parish hall, and
that space became a classroom. The name of the
school was changed to Saint Peter in 1976. The
Sisters concluded their ministry in Greenville in
1985. The Franciscan Brothers of Brooklyn, NY,
assumed the educational ministry of the school
in August 1985. Further changes took place with
the addition of the Primary and Intermediate
wing, and the gymnasium in the early 1990’s un-
der their leadership. In 1994, Saint Peter Catho-
lic School was the first school in the Diocese of
Raleigh to be accredited by the Southern Associ-
ation of Colleges and Schools (now AdvancED.)
The school is accredited by AdvancED through
2020.



A POPULAR HISTORY OF SAINT PETER’'S
By Ada Jones

The early history of St. Peter's is
vague due to lack of recards. The
earliest date we have been able to
discover indicating a Catholic
presence in Greenville was found in
some old records in Washington, NC
showing that the Reverend Patrick
Joseph Coffey visited Greenville on
January 24, 1845, On this visit he
baptized Catherine Jesse, daughter
of a Dr. and Mrs. Randolph. There
are also records during this period of
a plantation owner named Hanrahan
who had Father Coffey baptize his
slaves. Little else is known about this
famil'_.r. To this day, however, a sign
exists on the railroad between Ayden
and Grifton which says “'Hanrahan.”
Other records show that a priest
came to this area at least once a year
to take care of marriages and bap-
tisms. There are records of wvisits
made by Father John Reilly through
1883. The priests came on horseback
until the Norfolk and Southern
Railway completed tracks and then
the clergy rode the trains—in the
caboose during the summer and in
the engine with the engineer during
the winter months.

In 1884, Father Thomas Price, co-
founder of the Maryknoll Fathers,
was a regular visitor to Creenville
and purchased a frame building for
§50 that had been used by the
Episcopalians. This little church was
moved two blocks from its original
gite to 2nd Street and was placed on a
small lot given by Colonel Harry
Skinner. This little frame building was
the beginning of St. Peter's.

In 1898, the bishop of Charleston,

parish when he is ordained in the not-
too-distant future for service in the
Diocese of Raleigh.

Between 1928 and 1933 several
Greenville residents were accepted
as converts into the Catholic faith.
Among them were a young banker
named Frank Patrick, Margaret
Jenkins Laughinghouse and her son,
Dail, Ada Jones, Mr. and Mrs.
Gurganus and their daughter, Rose,
and Mr. John Ivy Smith, a prominent
Greenville gentleman. Ada Jones'
mother, Susan, was baptized by
Bishop Hafey. Mrs. Gurganus was the
church organist for many years. Mr.
John lvy Smith's conversion caused a
great deal of conversation and
dizsapproval among his family and
friends,

Father Gable gave the little parish
all the liturgy that was known at that
time. Each Sunday there was a High
Mass sung by as few as six singers
from the parish, They were assisted,
however, by a non-Catholic lady
known as the “Songbird'' of
Creenville, Miss Jesse Moye. She
was present for each choir practice
as well as on Sundays and made the
singing of the Latin Mass a beautiful
occasion. Another indication of the
generosity of this lady was seen in her
donation of an iron stand upon which
the sanctuary lamp rested. This stand
is still in use.

Father Gable had several assistants
during this time, among them Fathers
Dennis Lynch, Millard Neale, Lennox
Federal (wha later became a bishop),
James Noonan, and Herbert Harkins.
These young priests learned first-
hand of the difficult life of the missions
of North Carelina

South Carolina, whose jurisdiction
included North Carolina, came to
Greenville, Records indicate that his
visits were a delight to all. Hospitality
was extended to him by Colonel and
Mrs. Harry Skinner and family. At
that time, Colonel Skinner served in
the United States House of
Representatives.

After some time, the Benedictine
Fathers of Belmont Abbey assumed
the responsibility to care for the
Catholics of eastern North Carolina.
Abbot Haid was the Ordinary. A
number of priests came and went
during this time. There are records of
Father Joseph Gallagher and his twin
brother Father Francis Gallagher
visiting Greenville, New Bern, and
Washington. In 1514, Father Joseph
Gallagher baptized Lena Saieed as
well as David and Joseph Hatem.

In 1915, Abbot Haid placed
Greenville under the care of
Nazareth House in Raleigh. Father
George Woods and his brother,
Father Matthew Woods, gave the
little parish more attention with
regular visits and Sunday Masses
each week. During one of Father
George Woods' wvisits in 1917, he
baptized Josephine Saad, daughter of
Mrs. and Mrs, N. G. Saad. The
congregation at this time numbered
approximately 45, most of whom were
Syrian. The John Saieed family, the
Robert Saieed family, the Hatems,
and the N. G. Saad family were
among this group and were very
active in the parish.

Mr. John Karsnak came to
Penn-

Greenville from Secranton,

= - -
Saint Peter's Catholic Church, Second Street

Children were given Christian
education by Father Gable, assisted
by Elsie Zahniser, a convert. Each
summer after the closing of school,
the Immaculate Heart of Mary Sisters
of Scranton, Pennsylvania, who were
teaching at Mother of Mercy School
in nearby Washington, came for two
weeks of training.

In January 1946 it was announced
that the home of Mr. Joseph Moye on
West 5th Street had been purchased
to be used as a school. On August 27,
1946 the Sisters Adorers of the
Precious Blood {rom Columbia,
Pennsylvania, arrived to open the
school. The first registration num-
bered 16 but by the end of the year
had climbed to 24. It was not long
before the character of education
and the splendid discipline became
known in the town and the school
immediately created a popularity that
increased the enrollment every year.
The school was named St. Raphael by
Father Gable due te his great
devotion to the Archangel.

sylvania in 1922 to make Greenville
his home. Mrs. James (Lucy) Ficklen
married a Greenville businessman in
1922 and moved to Greenville where
she lived until her recent death In
April, 1984, Mr. Karsnak and the N.
G. Saad family are the only current
members of the parish who wor-
shipped in the first church building,
as far asis known.

When Father Charles ]. Gable
arrived at 5t. Peter's in 1822, he
discovered an active altar society
who, with great devotion, kept the
little church clean and always ready
for Mass. This group was lead by
Mrs. Harry Skinner, Miss Winme
Skinner, Mrs. A. M. (Nell) Moseley,
and Mrs. Helen Scott.

The first bishop of the Diocese of
Raleigh, Bishop William Hafey,
vigited 5t. Peter's in the late summer
of 1926. He was shocked at the
condition of the little church and felt it
was unsale for the people. He in-
structed Father Gable to make
arrangements for a new building.
Father Michael, OSB, drew up plans
for a new church with an apartment
attached to the side to serve as a
rectory. Father Gable contacted the
Catholic Church Extension Society
for funds. The construction of this
building was a subject of much local
discussion as it was actually con-
structed by just one man, Mr. . W
House of Maysville. The plumbing
and heating was likewise installed by
one individual, Mr. A. M. Dooley of
Brooklyn, N.Y. Mr. Dooley's wife had
read a story about this church in the
Extension Society's magazine and
wanted to help. Mr. Dooley made
three trips with his truck from
Brooklyn to Greenville and gave the
materials and labor without asking for

On December 1, 1852, the school
was destroyed by fire. The fire
started in the furnace area before the
classes arrived. A vacant house was
obtained shortly after the fire and
classes continued. Within a few days
after the fire, Bishop Waters selected
a new site on West 4th Street for a
new school. He also purchased the
home of Mr. Fred Rogers for the
sisters, where they currently reside.
Work on the construction of a new
school began immediately and the
new school was dedicated by Bishop
Waters on December 13, 1953 with an
enrollment of 134 students, Part of the
construction of the new school in-
cluded a cafeteria, stove,
refrigerator, china and silver. These
gifts were donated by Mr. and Mrs.
James Ficklen in memary of their son
Warren, who died in service during
World War II. _

During this time, the congregation
continued to grow until the little
church on 2nd Street was over-
flowing and the fire depariment
suggested that another building be
secured for services. Father Gable
made the transition to the school
auditorium, using folding chairs and
an altar at floor level, The stage was
left for school functions,

In 1985, Father Gable was ap-
pointed a Domestic Prelate and given
the title of Monsignor. The parish was
pleased that recognition had been
given for the years of work done by
this priest. In 1958, Father Gable was
transferred to Qur Lady of Con-
solation Church in Charlotte. As a
farewell gift, the parish gave Msgr.
Gable a new car. This gift seemed
most appropriate in light of the fact

Rt. Rev. Msgr. Gable

payment. During this time services
were held in a vacant house donated
for this use by a OCreenvile
businessman, Mr. W, H. Dail. This
house was located on the corner of
4th and Pitt Streets.

When the church was completed in
1927, appointments were needed for
the church. Mrs. Harry Skinner, Mrs.
A. M. Moseley, Mrs. Herbert (Lotta
Skinner) Bateman, and Miss Winnie
Skinner gave the marble statues of
the Blessed Mother (now in the school
hall), St. Joseph, and the Sacred Hearn
in memory of Mrs. Harry Skinner's
son, Francis X, Skinner, who had died
asa young man in 1926.

In 1928, Mr. and Mrs. James
Worsley moved to Greenville from
Rocky Mount and blessed the parish
with six fine children. The Reverend
Stephen Worsley, presently a deacon
serving at Sacred Heart Cathedral in
Raleigh, is a grandson of Mr. and
Mrs. James Worsley. He will become
the first priestly vocation from the

that Msgr. Gable's old car, a Buick,
could be heard blocks away and it
was felt that Charlotte had enough
noise already without adding to it.
Father John Hyland, a man of tall
stature and a splendid sense of
humor, followed Msgr. Gable.
Unfortunately, Father Hyland was
not well and while in Greenville
was diagnosed as having “Lou
Gehrig's Disease.” In 1960 Father
Hyland was transferred to
Greensboro to be in residence in a

local parish. He died in 1977.
O{I;‘gﬂﬁae} Steven Sullivan arrived at 5t.

Peter's in 1980. He found the living
conditions so poor at the 2nd Street
rectory that for several months he
resided at Greenville's one hotel, the
Proctor Hotel (now the Minges
Building). Finally, Father Sullivan
purchased the present rectory and
moved in. In 1963, Father Sullivan
exchanged parishes with Father
Maurice Spillane, who was then
serving in Mount Airy. At the present
time, Father Sullivan resides in Long
Island, New York.

Father Spillane came to St. Peter's
with a brogue that could be cut with a
knife. In a few months though, the
members of the parish became ac-
customed to the language of County
Kerry. During Father Spillane's
tenure, the Voice of America
selected Greenville as a location for
their transmission stations. The first
people to arrive with Voice of
America were electricians, car-
penters, plumbers, and an architect,
headed by Max Swoboda. Father
Spillane organized a Men's Club
which was made up of these
generous and talented people. The



Reverend Stephen Sullivan
1960-1963

Reverend Maurice Spillane
1963-1976

Reverend |. Paul Byron
1976-1981

Reverend Clifford Frost
1981-1983

Reverend Michael Clay
1883
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HISTORY OF
THE CHURCH

ne ofthe earliestrecords of the faith in Green-
O ville, North Carolina is found in the U.S. Cath-

olic Miscellany. It notes that in March of 1828
some Catholics were living in Greenville and the
surrounding vicinity. The old Baptismal records in
Washington, NC records that Fr. Patrick Coffey vis-
ited Greenville in January of 1845. Mission priests
served Greenville until Fr. Price began his regular
visitations in the 1880's.

In 1884, the parish of St. Peter was established in
Greenville. Fr. Price purchased a frame building
for $50 that the Episcopalians had used. This little
church was moved two blocks to 2nd St. and was
placed on a small lot given by Colonel Harry Skin-
ner. This building served as the church until 1926
when Fr. Charles Gable, the first resident Pastor,
built a combined rectory and church with the help
of the Church Extension Society.

Link to Church Website

During Fr. Gable’s 36 years as Pastor, a school
named in honor of St. Raphael (later renamed St.
Peter’s) was opened in 1946. The Sisters of the Most
Precious Blood from Columbia, PA administered
the school. There were 54 students at its opening
with six grades. In 1953, a new school and audito-
rium were built. In 1985, Fr. Michael Clay obtained
the services of the Franciscan Brothers of Brook-
lyn, NY who administered the school until this past
year. Today, it is considered one of the finest ele-
mentary schools in the state with classes K through
eight, with over 500 students attending.

In 1987, through an agreement with the Passionist
Community and Bishop Joseph Gossman, five Pas-
sionist priests came to Greenville to serve the Cath-
olic Community.

The 1990's saw tremendous growth in the par-
ish. A multi-million dollar building program was
begun by Fr. Joseph Jones, C.P. It resulted in a
new church, parish hall, parking facilities, new




gymnasium and two extensions to the
school. In 2010, a beautiful, two-story
Spiritual Life Center facility was built and
completed under Fr. Justin Kerber, C.P. ,
Pastor from 1998 through 2013. Numer-
ically, the parish numbered 36 parishio-
ners in 1922. In 1981, there were 450. In
1987, there were 1,160. In 2022, there are
over 4,300 registered parishioners (1,500

families).

Saint Peter
Catholic Church online

pel

More Church in Chag
er Clifford Frost came to

Futner F‘rost brought many gifts to
the parish, among them being his gift
as a preacher. His sermons were
powerful an:l enjoyed by many. He
also us a style of preaching
unknown to many of the parishioners:
he walked up and down the aisle
wh srmon. Father
Frost w : ized as a very
caring person. He was very in-
terested in the underdog anc d
to help the poor He was also noted
for his sense of humor, In July 1983,
Father Frost was granted a year's
sabbatical, While on his sabbatical,
Father Frost die
Outer Banks. He die ugus
1983, His death was a time of great
sorrow in the parish

On July 7, 1983, a 30-year-old p.JP st
was named pastor of St. Peter's. On

r Clay's first year, the
aa Library

Peter's School was officially
dedicated. The library was a gift of
the Saad's in 1982, Mrs. Theresa
Hewett was and continues to serve as
the librarian. Father's spirit of caring
and hi of humor are a source
of attraction

This history
come to a close a r 1984
t making not y lady
e friendly voice says, "Good
| g St. Peter's Catholic
Church." Mrs. Vivian Branch has
been the church secretary since 1973
and has won, through her generosity
and willingness to help any and
everybody, th imiration and love
of everyone connected with the
parish and ool. Hopefully, he
erous and loving service
ntinue to be recorded in our parish
ory for yearsto come

cannot

hi

stage of the auditorium was con-
verted into a sanctuary and the
folding chairs were replaced with
benches and the church was painted.
The auditorium was now more readily
identified as a church

Father Spillane purchased the lar .d
across from the school and the |
51h Street for a new church Ih.ttc::
Spillane obtained new hand-carved
Stations of the Cross, statues of the
Blessed Mother and the Sacred
Heart, and a crucifix which would
hang over the high altar. He also
organized a Women's Club who
provided the parish with funds for the
many changes that occurred. The
Women's club paid off the loan on the
5th Street property before Father was
transferred.

The school was given a new
classroom. Father Spillane loved the
children in the school and almost
everyday could be seen doing lunch
hour duty on the playground, It was
also during this n""e that Burroughs
Wellcome located a major plant in
Creenville, This oceurred in 1970

1s caused the parish to grow
significantly as many of rhw-v'-L
ployees of the newly opr-tu—c plant

= Catholic, In Father
Spillane was transferred to St. Paul's
in New and Father ], Paul Byron
arrive

One of F-][E.Ot By
MMluences
liturgy

in
| the parish was the new
f Vatican II. Under his
. the laity beca involved
com
» ministers
vated. An altar,

and Mrs. Tullio Pignani,
obtained during Father Byr
pastorate and 1s still in use today. T

Saint Peter's Catholic Church, inside, today

Blessed Sacrament altar was ob-

by Father Byron from the
2 chapel used by Bishop
Waters in his residence prior to his
death in 1974. Father Byron obtained
the loan for the construction of a new
parish hall that has been enjoyed by
many.

In 1979, Father Byron went to
Canada for a year of study and Father
l[ar_['-,l Webb came as Administrator
of 5t. Peter's. After Father Byron's
Father Webb went to Ten

where he is currently

during the pa
He was in n mé m‘,r
parish and university life
Father Byron gave muc!
in the way of liturgy,
iality. One example
in musi
rds the pt
981, Father H,'I

3 transferred

HISTORY OF SAINT PETER'S SCHOOL

St. Peter's School (formerly known as St. Raphael's) opened in 1946 on

West Fifth Street u

Beca
new school was built at the
St. Peter's School is ac

2r Rev. Charles ]. Gable, pa
members of a community of nuns from Pennsylar
the Blood of Christ. Sister Cresc
Carolita Marie arrived in Greenville on Augus
se of a fire which destroyed the building on Dec
sent site.

adited by the North C

. The teachers
the Sisters Ado
Lawrence

1948

ere

1tia, Sister M:

=mber 1, 1952, a

Educ:i tion a"ld the Diocesan uQ”lT“S.JlOJ of L.“lL'

Saint Raphael S5chool, 1946




Saint Peter's School, 1984

HISTORY OF
ST. GABE'S

In 1935, Bishop William ]. Hafey pointed

o

to an empty lot overgrown with weeds

in the poor western part of Greenville
and said to Father Maurice Tew, a young
Passionist priest from Boston, “This is your
parish.”

The parish, at Father Maurice’s first glance,
consisted of a lonely cow grazing, but this
would soon change. On March 1, 1936,
contributions from benefactors in the north
helped Father Tew build his church.

It was dedicated in honor of the Passionist,
Saint Gabriel of the Sorrowful Mother, as
a “mission to the colored.” Two years later
the rectory was built, and by 1940 the parish
had grown to 72 members.

The parish hall, which became the social
center of the parish, was added in 1948.
Father Tew’s building program had come
to completion in 1956 with the addition of
a Catholic school and convent. The Sisters
of Christian Charity served and taught the
children of Saint Gabriel’s for the next 30
years. All of this allowed the parish to grow

from its original intention of a mission
church to a vastly diverse and integrated
parish.

Declining health forced Father Tew to leave
the parish in 1965 and it seemed that the
Passionist mission in West Greenville had
ended. Diocesan priests staffed St. Gabriel
Church from 1965 until 1987 when the
Passionists returned to Greenville.

St. Gabriel’s School closed its doors in 1994,
but not without God opening another door.
The facility now houses a Head Start program
serving more than 120 preschoolers from the
West Greenville neighborhood. In the 1990’s,
the church welcomed many new Spanish
speaking families. The Hispanic population
continues to grow adding to our numbers
and diversity

In September 2003, St. Gabriel’s broke
ground for a new worship/education center.
This all became possible with the acquisition
of an 88 acre farm by the Diocese of Raleigh,
and the generous gift of another benefactor,
Mr. Thomas Arthur, who gave St. Gabriel’s
a generous $1,000,000 gift in memory of his
mother, Marie T. Ficklen. Our new location is
less than three miles away from the original
church and in West Greenville.

PRINCIPALS
Sister Crescentia—1946-52
Sister M. Imelda—1952-53
Sister Hilary—1953-56
Sister M, Barbara— 1956-62
Sister M. Geraldine—1962-64
Sister M, Beata—1964-71
Sister M. Imelda—19871-14
Sister Cleta Marie—1974-15
Sister Mary John—1975-77
Sister M. Celeste—19877-80
Sister Wilma Louise—1980-83
Sister M. Imelda—1983

Sistar M. Imalda, Principal



LIST OF PRINCIPALS

Beginning August 23,2010, St. Gabriel’s

hosted the inaugural class of John 1946-1952 Sister Crescentia
Paul II Catholic High School. Starting 1952-1953 Sister Imelda
with 25 students, the high school has 1953-1956 Sister M. Hilary
rented classroom space from the 1956-1962 Sister M. Barbara
parish, supplemented with mobile 1962-1964 Sister M. Geraldine
classroom units on the west end of the 1964-1971 Sister M. Beata
building. The high school graduated 1971-1974 Sister Imelda
its first class in 2014 and is currently 1974-1975 Sister Cleta Marie
enrolling all four high school grades 1975-1977 Sister Mary John
in their new location on 14th Street. 1977-1980 Sister M. Celeste
1980-1983 Sister Wilma Louise
In 2012, the parish broke ground 1983-1986 Sister M. Imelda
for the St. Martin de Porres Pastoral 1986-1997 Brother Robert LaFave, O.S.F.
Life Center, a 10,000 square foot 1997-2000 Brother Simon Jaworski, O.S.F.
multipurpose facility that serves as 2000-2004 Mr. J. Ramon Espinoza
a gathering hall for the parish and a 2004-2008 Mr. John Fencik
gymnasium for JPII High School. 2008-2010 Mrs. Page Watson

2010-2015 Dr. Joseph Nelson
2015-2017 Mr. Doug McMillan
2017-2019 Mr. Doug Jones
2019-2021 Mrs. Joan Alexander
2021- present Mrs. Debbie Sommer

Nearly 80 years later, St. Gabriel’s is
still here and continues to grow. The
diversity in our parish still thrives
and we have members from a dozen
different countries who come together
to worship!

Our current pastor is Fr.Romen Acero.
Sister Maria Sanchez and Sister
Angelica Arce serve as the Director |_| ST OF PASTO RS
of Religious Education and Pastoral
Associate. Mia Romero Washington
and Maria Melendrez de Kelley are
on the office staff, and Karen Rainey
is the music director. Please visit our
website to contact any of the above-
mentioned staff members if you have
any questions!

1922-1958 Monsignor Charles ] Gable
1958-1960 Reverend John Hyland
1960-1963 Reverend Steven Sullivan
1963-1976 Reverend Maurice Spillane
1976-1981 Reverend Paul Byron
1981-1983 Reverend Clifford Frost
1983-1987 Reverend Michael Clay
1987-1988 Reverend Kenneth Walsh, C.P.
1988-1998 Reverend Joseph Jones, C.P.
1998-2013 Reverend Justin Kerber
2013-2021 Reverend Samuel James Buchholz
2021- Present Reverend James Magee

BUY A BRICK FOR OUR WALKWAY

4x8 Bricks $150 « 3 lines of text » 20 characters per line
To order yours please scan the QR code or email development@spccnc.org




LAUREL'S LEGACY

or decades, Laurel Walsh
Fwas the friendly face in

the front office at Saint
Peter Catholic School. It is hard
to imagine anyone who loves
this school more than her. Her
five children graduated from
Saint Peter, and now she has
the joy of seeing two of her
eight grandchildren attend the
school.

Mrs. Walsh has been the heart-
beat of the school through all
the changes that can happen
in 35 years. She has certainly
been our rock and constant.
Through it all, Mrs. Walsh has
never accepted a paycheck
from the school. All of her
years of service have been as
a volunteer. In recognition of
this incalculable contribution
to our school, we would like to
honor Mrs. Walsh with the Lau-
rel Walsh Fund. We ask you to
show your appreciation of her
servant’s heart with a donation

One of the “little” things that Laurel does for our
school is the birthday board. Each month on the
1st a new board is on display for all the birth-
days we celebrate that month. Laurel pours her-

N
Rk S (
Nys. Broc

Envollman

to this fund, which will support
Saint Peter Catholic School’s
needs.

Thank you for your consid-
eration of supporting this en-
deavor. We may never be able
to fully express our gratitude

to Mrs. Walsh; we hope this is
a worthy start. Donations will
be accepted online through our
school website by clicking here.
You may also send a check pay-
able to the school, indicating
“Laurel Walsh Fund” in the
memo line.

self into each and every one of these personal-
ized creations from her new home at Cypress
Glenn. Pictured below are some of her latest and
greatest designs:




BETSY GODWIN, LAUREL WALSH & MEGAN GETZ VISITING LAUREL AT HER NEW HOME IN

CELEBRATION OF LAUREL WALSH DAY 2022. STUDENTS SENT CARDS WITH LOVE & APPRECIATION.

o P,
ATHLETICE

LAUREL SERVED AS THE SCHOOL'S ATHLETIC
DIRECTOR FROM 19XX-20XX

(19

It is hard to
imagine anyone
who loves this
school more
than her

Mrs. Walsh

has been the
heartbeat of the
school through all
the changes that
can happen in 35

y

LAUREL PICTURED HERE IN 2015 WITH A
DAYS OLD HANK GETZ ON FIELD DAY!

- T

LAUREL PICTURED HERE WITH HANK GETZ
ON HIS JK GRADUATION DAY

DOREEN FLOCK AND LAUREL WALSH
SEEN HERE IN THE OFFICE WITH THEIR
TRADEMARK SMILES

All of her years
of service

have been as a
volunteer

DONATE TO THE LAUREL WALSH ANNUAL FUND:




PICTURED WITH THEIR POPPY - JAY, EVIE & EMMA BROWN BLICK

(19 y favorite part of having my grandchil-

dren at Saint Peter’s is that it is priceless
to see my grandkids from time to time during
the day. The teachers encourage these sponta-
neous interactions. The school is so family ori-
ented, my two sons went here as well, and they
will be the first to tell you that their success in
life can be attributed in a large part to their time
here. The spiritual and life lessons they learned
as well as the scholastic and athletic ones have
contributed greatly to their life. For these rea-
sons after 36 years of practicing law, I chose to
come to Saint Peter to teach.”

— Joe Blick

GRANDPARENTS

(19 y favorite memories of my children be-

ing at St. Peters is the wonderful, kind,
sweet and caring God-filled environment, awe-
some teachers that gave my children a great
education, and the lifelong friends and relation-
ships that not only my children made but me as
well.

I know that my grandchildren are receiving a
quality education that fosters individual growth
as did my own children.”

— Ann Clark

y 4 Y
: -;\‘_, A p 3 ﬁl /’5‘ i ] \,‘ ;': ‘i
THE MORGAN/GODWIN FAMILIES ENJOYED REVERSING ROLES
AT SPCS- CREEK MORGAN AS MR. BELL, RUTHIE GODWIN AS
HER MEME, SAILOR GODWIN AS MRS. GETZ, BETSY GODWIN
AS HER DAUGHTER HADLEY, AND JULIA MORGAN AS
MRS. MONTOYA.

= A _ AR

74 7 £ £ ; (. Y /:
T A LT

Betsy Godwin says it is such a joy to see her
grandkids, great nieces and great nephews in
the halls of Saint Peters. The Morgan/Godwin
families sure do love a dress up day!



ANNUAL FUND DONORS

Brother Robert ($10,000-$19,999)

Serving as principal from 1986-
1997, he turned the school around
from near closing with 125 students
to its capacity at that time of 560
students. The Brother Robert En-
dowment is named after him.

Brother Patrick ($5,000- $9,999)

Responsible for building the gym,
art, music, and Primary and Inter-
mediate classrooms building, he
was an intense fundraiser. Brother
Patrick Drive is named in his honor.

Mr. & Mrs. Mark Bowling
Mrs. Margaret King

Brother Simon ($1,000-$4,999)

An energetic principal, his first love
was teaching science. He served as
principal from 1997-2000.

Mr. & Mrs. Todd Everette
In Memory of Amanda Gibbons
Mr. & Mrs. Ellis Phillips

Brother Gerard ($500-$999)

A devout Fransican, his presence in
the school was frequent and dynamic.

Mr. & Mrs. Jeff Blick
Mr. & Mrs. William Garner

Sister Celeste ($100- $499)

“Give me a piece of chocolate and a
blackboard and I can teach anybody
anything.” She served as principal
from 1977-1980.

Mrs. Lynn Aneskievich

Ms. Laurie Beck

Mr. & Mrs. Joe Blick

Mr. & Mrs. Chris Brockway
Mr. John J Campbell III

In Memory of Niel Casale
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Fodor
Hyster-Yale

Knights of Columbus,
Coastal Plains #1899

Mr Joe Langenderfer

Mr. & Mrs. William Long
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew McMinn
Mr. & Mrs. Dustin Mills

Mrs. Janey Mullaney

Dr. & Mrs. Elie Osta

Mrs. Mary Paramore

Mr. & Mrs. Gary Pastor

Mr. & Mrs. Paul Sarrazin
Mr. & Mrs. Wes Shepherd
Mr. & Mrs. Tulis

Mrs. Laura Wainwright
Mrs. Elizabeth Willson

Mr. & Mrs. Uduak Woodward
Mr. & Mrs. James Zambardino

Sister Beata (Up to $99)

She served as both the principal and
a teacher from 1964-1971.

Mr. & Mrs. Mark Angolia
Mr. & Mrs. John Ausborn
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Atencia
Mrs. Pam Averill

Mrs. Joann Balanay

Mrs. Paige Ballance

Mr. & Mrs. Jose Baro

Ms. Sara Bartholomew
Mrs. Liz Baker

Mr. & Mrs. John Bell III

SPONSORS

SINCE 195,

T.D. GOODWIN
CONSTRUCTION .y

DESIGN / BUILD

Elizabeth, Bill, Mable,

& William Blount

Dr. & Mrs. Martin Cichon

Mr. & Mrs. Matthew Compton
Mr. & Mrs. David Crumpler
Mr. & Mrs. Tyler Cvetan

Mr. & Mrs. Wesley Davenport
Ms. Liz Diaz-cobo

Mr. & Mrs. Vernon Dunn

Ms. Robin Edmison

Ms. Monica Felder

Mrs. Doreen Flock

Mr. & Mrs. J.R. Getz

Mr. & Mrs. Glen Gram

Mr. & Mrs. John Grimes

Mr. & Mrs. Turner Haigwood
Mr. & Mrs. James Harris

Mr. & Mrs. Steve Hasselbach
Mr. & Mrs. Greg Howard

Ms. Kim Jones

Mr. & Mrs. Donald Lenfestey
Mr. & Mrs. Travis Lewis

Mr. & Mrs. Luzzi

Mr. & Mrs. Kenneth MacLeod
Mr. & Mrs. Carlos Masis

Mr. & Mrs. Tom McKee

Mr. & Mrs. Robert Moloney
Ms. Melissa Montoya

Mr. & Mrs. Glen Newman
Mr. & Mrs. Daniel Owens

Ms. Amber Sajecki

Mr. & Mrs. Jason Sherrill

Mr. & Mrs. Harry Sommer
Mr & Mrs. Tawney

Mr. & Mrs. Carl Thorell

Mr. & Mrs. Tom vonLehmden
Ms. Pat Waters

Mr. & Mrs. William Wingfield
Mrs. Becca Wilson

Ms. Brittany Wilson

Mr. & Mrs. Derek Wright

STOKES FAMILY FARM

0LD FASHIONED FUN



ST. PETER

Saint Peter Catholic School

2606 East 4™ Street
Greenville, NC 27858

www.stpeterscatholicschool.com




